
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

CITY OF VANCOUVER 
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 CC File No.: 2054 
 Meeting Date: November 1, 2005 
 
 
TO: Vancouver City Council 

FROM: Managing Director of Cultural Services 

SUBJECT: 2005 Celebration Grants Recommendations, Fall Deadline 

 
RECOMMENDATION 

THAT Council approve a total of $103,000 in Celebration Grants to 13 organizations 
listed in Tables 1 and 2. Source of funds to be the 2005 Celebration Grants program 
budget. 

GENERAL MANAGER'S COMMENTS 

The General Manager of Community Services recommends APPROVAL of the foregoing. 

COUNCIL POLICY 

Council approved creation of the Celebration Grants program in October 2002 for cash grants 
to community-based festivals, celebrations and large scale parades.  
 
In July 2003, Council approved the establishment of a new service grant component of the 
program, which may provide an offset of up to 50% to the cost of city services (police and 
engineering) incurred by major parades to a maximum sum of $10,000. 
 
Approval of grant recommendations requires eight affirmative votes. 
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PURPOSE 

This report recommends grants to 13 organizations, discusses the community outreach 
conducted, outlines selection processes, discusses the applications in more detail (Appendix 
A), appends the evaluation criteria in the Program Information Guide (Appendix B), and 
includes front pages of the applications (Appendix C). 

BACKGROUND 

In October 2002, Council established the Celebration Grants program as a means of 
encouraging and assisting community-based cultural festivals, celebrations and major 
parades. Through their provision of cultural interaction and entertainment, these events 
contribute to building a greater sense of community in Vancouver. 
 
In advance of the September 12, 2005 fall deadline, advertisements were placed in the 
Vancouver Courier, Georgia Straight and X-tra West inviting the public to an information 
session and directing readers to the web site for program details. A multi-lingual Outreach 
Coordinator was contracted to promote this and other OCA programs among diverse cultural 
and community groups. The program continues to attract new interest. In fall 2005, six 
requests, or 43% of the total requests received, were from first-time applicants. With a 
growing knowledge in the community about the program, combined with the pro-active work 
of the Outreach Coordinator, future intake of applications is expected to grow. 
 
There were 14 applications received, totalling a combined cash and city services request of 
$153,673. Among the 14 total applicant organizations, three also requested $24,500 in 
funding from the city service component of Celebration Grants, increasing demand to that 
component of the program for the first time since 2003. 
 
Applicants were first screened for eligibility and then, as available, interviewed in person or 
by phone by OCA staff. A further technical review for operational issues and permit or site 
requirements was then conducted by representatives from Cultural Affairs, Park Board and 
Engineering. There were no major operational issues identified during this process that 
required revisions to the proposals. 
 
Applications were then evaluated by an independent three-member Advisory Committee with 
support from OCA staff. The Advisory Committee consisted of community members with a 
broad range of experience and expertise with both professional and community-based cultural 
events. They were asked to assess the submissions against the Celebration Grants program 
goals and criteria. This report reflects the consensus recommendations of the Advisory 
Committee members who included: 
 
Suki Grewal President, South Asian Family Association;  

Member Diwali Festival organizing committee 

Terry Hunter Executive Director, Vancouver Moving Theatre;  
Executive Producer, Heart of the City Festival 

David James Director, Panther Management Company 
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DISCUSSION 

Celebration Cash Grants: 
The Advisory Committee recommended funding in this category to 13 applicants as per  
Table 1, reflecting those projects which best met the evaluation criteria as outlined in 
Appendix B: Celebration Grants Program Information Guidelines. 
 

TABLE 1: CASH GRANT RECOMMENDATIONS 
 

Organization Name Requested Recommended 
Black Historical & Cultural Society of BC  $   6,500  $  6,000 

Brazilian Community Association  $   6,500  $  4,000 

Burmese Canadian Community Society  $   3,500  $  3,000 

Celtic Fest Vancouver Society  $  15,000  $ 14,000 

Centre of Integration for African Immigrants  $  10,000  $  4,500 

Chinese Benevolent Association of Vancouver  $  10,000  $ 10,000 

Eastside Culture Crawl Society  $   9,000  $  9,000 

Evergreen Environmental Foundation  $  10,000  $  4,000 

Khalsa Diwan Society  $  10,000  $  3,000 

Light Water Drums Society  $   4,000  $  4,000 

Myanmar Heritage Cultural Association  $   9,673  $  3,000 

Secret Lantern Society  $  20,000  $ 14,000 

Vancouver Cherry Blossom Festival Society  $  10,000  $  3,000 

Vancouver International Bhangra Celebration Society  $   5,000   $         0 

Total  $ 129,173  $ 81,500 
 
Celebration Service Grants: 
The service grants component is available to help offset up to 50% of the cost of city services 
incurred by major parades. The Advisory Committee recommended funding to three 
organizations in this category as per Table 2. 
 

TABLE 2: SERVICE GRANT RECOMMENDATIONS 
 

Organization Name Requested Recommended 
Celtic Fest Vancouver Society  $  5,000  $  5,000 

Chinese Benevolent Association of Vancouver  $  6,500  $  6,500 

Khalsa Diwan Society  $ 13,000  $ 10,000 

Total  $ 24,500  $ 21,500 
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FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

The 2005 Celebration Grants program budget approved by Council is $205,500. On April 28, 
2005, Council approved allocation of $95,000 in cash grants and $7,500 in city services grants 
leaving an unallocated balance of cash grants of $84,500 and city services grants of $18,500 
for a total unallocated balance of $103,000. The Advisory Committee recommends shifting 
$3,000 from the cash to city services components of the program per Tables 1 and 2 to 
address the increasing need for funding for major parades. 
 
Approval of recommendations in Tables 1 and 2 (cash $81,500 and city services $21,500) will 
leave $0.00 in the 2005 Celebration Grants program budget. 

CONCLUSION 

The Celebration Grants program provides valuable support to community organizations 
holding festivals and celebrations throughout the year and throughout Vancouver’s 
neighbourhoods including some less economically advantaged areas. Council approved funding 
to 19 events in 2003 and 37 in 2004, and, if the recommendations in this report are approved, 
41 in 2005, the highest number of events funded in the history of the program. 
 
The addition of a contracted Outreach Coordinator provided an invaluable augmentation to 
the process and the Office of Cultural Affairs’ team. The Outreach Coordinator provided 
support to community organizations, not just to learn about the funding opportunity for their 
event, but to build both stronger events and organizational capacity. 
 
The Managing Director of Cultural Services notes the importance of the Advisory Committee’s 
expertise, insight, and carefully balanced recommendations and recommends their approval. 
 

* * * * * 
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2005 CELEBRATION GRANTS RECOMMENDATIONS: 2nd DEADLINE 
 
Black Historical and Cultural Society of BC 
A grant of $6,000 is recommended for the Opening Celebration of Black History Month which 
is held annually on February 1st. The Advisory Committee recommends targeting funds to the 
requested venue fees, marketing costs and artist fees. The grant is recommended SUBJECT 
TO confirmation of a host venue. 
 
Brazilian Community Association 
The Brazilian Community Association applied for funding for Brazilian Carnaval 2006 on March 
3-4, 2006. Now in its fourth year, the society will present, along with the traditional Carnaval 
celebration at the Commodore, a free, two-day family-oriented event at the Roundhouse 
Community Centre which will showcase Brazilian culture and Carnaval traditions. The 
Advisory Committee recommends a grant of $4,000 targeted to the Roundhouse component of 
the celebration. 
 
Burmese Canadian Community Society 
The Burmese Canadian Community Society applied for funding for a Burmese New Year 
Festival to be held in the Downtown Eastside at the Japanese Language School on Saturday 
afternoon April 16, 2006. The Advisory Committee recommends a grant of $3,000 to help with 
event costs and artist fees for this event which will be promoted among the Burmese 
community and is encouraged to be promoted to a wider general public. 
 
Celtic Fest Vancouver Society 
A cash grant of $14,000 is recommended for the costs of producing CelticFest Vancouver—a 
multi-stage outdoor festival, weekend street market, and parade—which attracts a city-wide 
audience to its downtown location along Granville Street from March 15-19, 2006. A service 
grant to cover up to 50% of police and engineering costs (to a maximum of $5,000) for the 3rd 
annual St. Patrick’s Day Parade is also recommended. 
 
Centre of Integration for African Immigrants 
A grant of $4,500 is recommended towards the costs of presenting the all-day Black History 
Market and Cultural Showcase, part of Black History Month, on Saturday February 25, 2006 at 
the Roundhouse Community Centre. The Advisory Committee recommends targeting funds to 
assist the organization with its marketing and outreach costs. 
 
Chinese Benevolent Association of Vancouver 
A cash grant of $10,000 is recommended for the costs of producing the Chinese New Year 
Parade on Sunday January 29, 2006. This large-scale parade includes a diverse number of 
professional and community groups and attracts a city-wide audience to its Chinatown 
location. A service grant to cover up to 50% of police and engineering costs (to a maximum of 
$6,500) for the annual parade is also recommended. 
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Eastside Culture Crawl Society 
The Advisory Committee recommends a grant of $9,000 for marketing, publicity and 
administration costs of this expanding open studio tour and arts festival. Hundreds of artists 
and craftspeople open their studio doors free-of-charge to the public in over 35 buildings 
during the November 18-20, 2005 weekend celebration which now spans multiple 
neighbourhoods, including Strathcona and Grandview-Woodlands. 
 
Evergreen Environmental Foundation 
The Evergreen Environmental Foundation applied for funding for the cultural component of its 
annual Earth Day Celebration in Everett Crowley Park slated for Saturday April 22, 2006. The 
Advisory Committee recommends a grant of $4,000 to be targeted to artist fees and 
production costs with particular focus on the natural mandala project which seeks to foster 
appreciation for the use of natural materials as an art resource. 
 
Khalsa Diwan Society 
The Advisory Committee recommends a cash grant and city services grant for the annual 
Vaisakhi Procession to be held on Saturday April 16, 2006 in the Sunset neighbourhood. A cash 
grant of $3,000 is recommended for this key event in the South Asian community. A service 
grant to cover up to 50% of police and engineering costs (to the program maximum of 
$10,000) for the annual parade is also recommended. 
 
The Advisory Committee noted that the society’s request for a city services grant exceeded 
the program maximum. The recommended cash grant is not to support additional service 
costs, but targeted to the enhancement of the event’s cultural programming, outreach to a 
city-wide audience, and to encourage organizational development. The grant is recommended 
SUBJECT TO a FEST Committee meeting with the organizers, issuance of special events 
permits, and confirmation of payment of Park Board fees from the previous event. 
 
Light Water Drums Society 
A grant of $4,000 is recommended for the Light Water Drum Festival: Beating Back the Dark 
of Winter. The resident and community-driven celebration includes pre-event lantern 
workshops leading to a program involving performances, lantern installations and a drum 
procession from Hastings Community Centre to the Sanctuary in Hastings Park on January 21, 
2006. The grant is SUBJECT TO issuance of special events permits including Engineering, Fire 
and Park Board permits. 
 
Myanmar Heritage Cultural Association 
The Myanmar Heritage Cultural Association applied for funding for an evening celebration of 
the Myanmar New Year Water Festival on Saturday April 16, 2006. The Advisory Committee 
recommends a grant of $3,000 for event costs, artist fees and outreach to a broader 
community. The grant is recommended SUBJECT TO confirmation of a host venue for the 
event. 
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Secret Lantern Society 
The Advisory Committee recommends a grant for $14,000 for artist fees and event costs for 
the 12th annual Winter Solstice Lantern Festival on Wednesday December 21, 2005. Produced 
with multiple community partners and a large volunteer base, the celebration draws 
thousands of participants to honour the return of the sun in a culturally diverse, 
neighbourhood-based event. Pre-event community outreach and workshops lead to site-
specific solstice lantern processions and installations in six Vancouver neighbourhoods. 
 
Vancouver Cherry Blossom Festival Society 
The Vancouver Cherry Blossom Festival Society requested funding for the Vancouver Cherry 
Blossom Celebration to be held throughout Vancouver in March 2006. The celebration will 
welcome the return of spring in the Japanese tradition with cherry-themed events such as 
hanami (blossom viewing), haiku-writing and blossom art. The Advisory Committee noted the 
significant corporate support for the event and encouraged organizers to further develop the 
community-based partnerships that are encouraged by this program. The Advisory Committee 
recommends $3,000 for artist fees with particular focus on the plein-air blossom art 
exhibition costs in April 2006. 
 
Vancouver International Bhangra Celebration Society 
The Advisory Committee considered the request from the Vancouver International Bhangra 
Celebration Society to promote Bhangra—the Punjabi Dance form—through a two-day 
celebration organized around the Vancouver International Bhangra Competition. While the 
Advisory Committee noted the popularity and success of the competition, the proposed 
additional celebration activities—a concert, art exhibit and public forum—were not considered 
to be the strongest means to promote Bhangra. The dance competition was considered to be 
the main focus of the celebration which is not eligible for support from this program. 
 






































